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ABSTRACT

The atomic bomb was born in secrecy. After the war, scientists and statesmen committed themselves to develop the
promise of nuclear energy without the proliferation of nuclear weapons. The most obvious tool available to them
was secrecy. But secrecy was not the sword that could easily be beaten into the plowshare. It proved to be a
double-edged sword. It could not stop the spread of basic scientific information, and it turned out to be a weapon for
marketing information to promote political aims. It served that purpose in promoting President Carter's policy to
stop reprocessing of spent fuel.
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1- INTRODUCTION

Real decisions are different from policy analysis or academic research. They can involve economic survival,
national security, war and peace. The decision to stop reprocessing has had an impact on public and political
acceptance of nuclear power by identifying the closed fuel cycle with increased proliferation risk.

As the plumes from the atomic bombs that ended World War II rose over Japan, the cover over an enormous secret
was also blown away. Years of scientific research had been conducted in secret. Challenging engineering
difficulties had been overcome, and huge amounts of public funds had been spent - all without public knowledge.
As Richard Rhodes' Pulitzer Prize-winning book "The Making of the Atomic Bomb"1 clearly recounts, even the
Vice-President of the United States did not know. Harry S. Truman only learned of the Manhattan Project after he
became President.

The atomic bomb was born in secrecy. A system of classified information was set up to control data and documents.
Scientists working in one area had no access to what was going on in another. "Compartmentalization" was
enforced by Gen. Leslie Groves, the Federal manager of the project.2 There was no public outcry about all this
secrecy. The war was over, and the secrecy itself was part of this great accomplishment.

During the war, eminent American scientists urged Roosevelt and his top advisors to reach an understanding with
the Russians in order to avoid an arms race. Churchill was opposed and was worried about the scientists, such as
Niels Bohr, to keep the project secret. Until Germany surrendered in May 1945, the Allies feared that if Hitler had
both the bomb and his V-2 missiles, he could defeat them and dominate not only Europe but much more.

Secrecy was maintained - within the Manhattan Project. At the close of the Potsdam meeting, Truman was alone
briefly with Stalin (except for the interpreter). He recorded in his notes, "On 24th July I mentioned briefly to Stalin
that we had a new weapon of unusually destructive power. The Soviet head of state showed no special interest."3

Later research, published in Rhodes, "Dark Sun" and Holloway, "Stalin and the Bomb," explains unequivocally that
Stalin already knew. Information provided by Klaus Fuchs with help from others, had already been analyzed and
reported to him by. I. Kurchatov, a world-class scientist, headed the Soviet atomic weapons program, and Beria was
the Interior Minister and political enforcer who kept watch over it. But in Soviet military chief Marshal Georgi K.
Zhukov's memoirs, Stalin told him and Foreign Minister Molotov that same evening, "They want to raise the stakes,
we must put more pressure on Kurchatov."4

All this could be justified by the war, the pressure for solving the problems and making a bomb to end the war, and
before Germany or Japan (or the Soviets) could even come close to making their own. The entire project was
military secret, a term already familiar to Americans and acceptable under the pressures of World War II. But even
before the formation of the project, back in 1940, once key officials and scientists recognized the potential
destructive power of an atomic weapon, everything connected with the subject methodically disappeared from the
scientific literature and the popular press. Even the mention of the element uranium was deemed a security matter.



But key scientific research had taken place in France and Britain. In early 1940, France bought 200 kilograms of
heavy water from Norway. This was never revealed until long after the war was over.5

Code names proliferated; Churchill was fascinated with them. Even before the Manhattan Project, a secret
committee was formed in London. The Maud Committee's report in July 1941 concluded that uranium-235 could
be separated from natural uranium "within three years" and that both weapons and energy production from it were
scientifically feasible and should be pursued under high priority.6 The Maud report revealed that the British were
actually ahead of the Americans, but more important, it gave enough assurance that nuclear explosions could be
achieved in time to help end the war. With that secret knowledge, President Roosevelt was willing to authorize the
huge resources of the United States to the making of the atomic bomb.

In mid-1941 the United States suggested that the bomb development program be a joint effort with Britain. France
by then was occupied, but a few of its key scientists were working in Britain or Canada. However, it was the U. S.
alone that was moving toward the industrial phase. Yet the British did not choose to enter into an actual agreement
for sharing of information at that time.

It was not that relations between people had deteriorated. But by the beginning of 1943, the American research
organization and industrial machinery for isotope separation had moved ahead dramatically. Only the Americans
had access to enriched uranium or plutonium; there was a war on and an all-out drive to complete the project. It was
decided that other research teams were no longer vitally needed. In February, Churchill was informed of the
American limitations on joint work. He complained, but had little leverage. The Canadians contracted for sales of
uranium to the U. S. without consulting Britain, which Churchill called "selling the British Empire down the river."7

Churchill believed that the U. S. held secret concerns about the future commercial applications of nuclear energy.
He challenged the American envoys on this point, saying that the only thing that concerned him was winning the
war. His ploy worked, at least for a while. With that understanding, a number of British scientists joined the
Manhattan Project with Groves' permission and his misgivings.

General Groves told the top British scientist, Noble laureate James Chadwick, that the cooperative agreement would
not include the reprocessing plant at Hanford, plutonium chemistry and extraction. This was a direct confrontation
with people whose early work had proven vital to the project. It will never be known if bitterness about this
decision influenced the spying activities of Alan Nunn May or Klaus Fuchs.

2- AFTER THE WAR

After the war was over, Congress took up the concerns about the secrets of the bomb leaking. The first proposal
would have put all scientific research in nuclear physics under the control of a government commission. Good
scientists were already leaving the weapons labs and returning to the open world of academic research. The whole
idea of more secrecy and loss of academic freedom raised enough outrage to stall this approach. A classic mistake
that resulted from excessive secrecy gave rise to a more reasoned approach.8 A bipartisan Senate commission was
set up, and its work led to the McMahon Act, which was adopted in July 1946.

McMahon Act affirmed the importance of free dissemination of information for the peaceful use of atomic energy,
but restricted all atomic information until "effective and enforceable" international safeguards against the use of
atomic energy for destructive purposes could be established. This maintained U. S. isolation, but it did not stop the
Soviet Union from exploding its first atomic bomb just three years later.

The U. S. had proposed a plan for the internationalization of atomic energy. The objective was to stop the spread of
nuclear weapons and to exploit the energy of the atom for producing electricity. The government published the
"Smyth Report"9 which was an amazingly open history of the development of the bomb. The reasoning was simple:
It was better to tell the story than have it leak piecemeal with less accuracy, and the scientists knew that the science
of it would not remain secret for long anyhow. The engineering and design details were obviously another matter.
There was no reason to help other nations (read: Soviet Russia) get atomic weapons of their own.

The Acheson-Lilienthal Plan was the most ambitious international initiative other than the UN itself. To sell it to
the Soviets, the noted financier Bernard Baruch was selected as President Truman's envoy. He reached agreement
with Truman that in this one case, the proliferation of nuclear weapons, none of the five members of the Security
Council would have a veto. This was going to be a hard sell to the Russians, the ones who had insisted on the veto
in the United Nations.



But the agreement failed. The US wanted an international system of management in place. The Russians demanded
that the first step had to be American nuclear disarmament. Even the location of the Soviet atomic development
sites were secret. How could management begin without access to the sites themselves? And that would make them
easy targets for the massive US Air Force. And how far would the US Senate have gone, despite leadership from
the President and the scientists, in giving up a measure of national sovereignty? How far - even for the Utopian
hope of saving the world from atomic destruction?

The McMahon Act forced the breaking of agreements with Britain that we had secretly adopted during the war.
(Some involved access to uranium supplies.) Isolationism was building in Congress, and the McMahon Act was
used to curtail cooperation on nuclear matters. The British decided that they had to go it alone. The Russian test
added to their resolve. In October 1952, the first British test was conducted on an island in the Indian Ocean.
Within seven years, the U. S. monopoly had been broken by its most feared adversary and its closest ally. Despite
all the emotional concerns, it would be 15 years and two more members of the nuclear club before the world's
nations could agree on the Nonproliferation Treaty.

In 1953 President Eisenhower announced his Atoms for Peace program.10 What changed? Atoms for Peace opened
the way for information on the use of nuclear energy for electric power production to come out of the shadows. It
marked the opening of the U. S. to international cooperation. Declassification soon began to overcome the "born
secret" paradigm.

3- MARKETING SECRECY

The Manhattan Project was a good example of "Maintaining Secrecy." There is another application of secrecy. It
might be called "Marketing Secrecy."

An example is the expert who explains that there is a real problem but the specific information is classified. He
knows the answer but he can't reveal it. So others should believe him.

He counts upon your trust or your respect for his knowledge and understanding. You can't challenge him without
impugning his integrity because the answer is classified and you don't know what it is. He is able to market his
knowledge and his policy position, whether the information he actually has supports that policy or not.

Of course, these two concepts are not mutually exclusive. They often overlap, sometimes on the same issue. The
1962 Test is an example. It was a nuclear explosive device that used "reactor-grade plutonium" instead of
"weapons-grade plutonium."

I have attempted to trace the reasoning that actually led to President Jimmy Carter's policy decision to stop
reprocessing of spent commercial nuclear fuel. The record shows that he believed that reprocessing meant separated
plutonium, and that any separated plutonium was tantamount to proliferation. Some of his technical advisors had
worked on the Ford-Mitre report "Nuclear Power Issues and Choices."11 The Executive Summary says, "We believe
the consequences of proliferation are so serious compared to the limited economic benefits of nuclear power that we
would be prepared to recommend stopping nuclear power in the U. S. if we thought this would prevent further
proliferation."

Recognizing that this would not happen, they thought that eliminating reprocessing would do the job, and that
nuclear power would continue to grow without it. But they never made that case to the public, no hearings were
held, and their conclusions were never challenged before the Carter policy was imposed.

Several people who advised President Carter were influenced in 1976 by classified briefings showing that reactor-
grade plutonium could explode. Dr. Robert Selden of Los Alamos prepared a dozen hand-drawn slides showing the
fast critical masses of plutonium 239, 240 and 241 . n The presentation also illustrated that practically any mixture of
these isotopes could, with the right amount of material, be made to explode. Years later, Dr. Carson Mark published
an unclassified article that provided a full set of critical mass curves for plutonium and uranium isotopes.13

Selden gave special briefings to nuclear leaders from Japan, the U. K. and France. The response was muted. The
data were new to them, and believable. But they each left with a feeling like, "Yes, but that is not how one would
build bombs." Nuclear explosives depend on fast neutrons for fission, so actually, the idea that higher isotopes
could explode was not new. The briefing was only given to a few U. S. experts, who were required to keep it secret.
Nuclear industry people never had an opportunity to discuss the implications that were attached to the briefing with
the people who were constructing the policy.



The reasons for staying with relatively pure Pu-239 for weapons involve engineering considerations: spontaneous
fission from higher isotopes had forced the Manhattan Project to go to implosion rather than the gun technique that
worked for U-235, and high-burnup Pu means more neutrons, there is more heat, requiring more design
compromises, and the increased background radiation caused real problems with hand-fabrication of plutonium
components and for submarine crews. All of these can be overcome by engineering, but there are tradeoffs that a
nation might not choose to make in order to build its nuclear weapons with reactor-grade plutonium. But these
matters were not discussed back in 1977.

4- THE REACTOR-GRADE PLUTONIUM SECRET

One secret that was released involved a test that was conducted in 1962 in which high-burnup plutonium was used to
fabricate the device. (The details of this device have never been declassified, despite numerous efforts to do it.) But
it did explode. Dr. Joseph P. Nye, Jr. President Carter's advisor on nonproliferation policy, said "When I got into
the government and heard that piece of information, it had a very powerful confirming effect on my mind."

But according to Dr. Carson Mark, the 1962 test was done to verify the nuclear cross-sections they were using. The
physicists all knew in advance that it would explode. The yield, however, was miniscule - of the order of large
chemical ordnance - but its actual value remains classified to this day. (The physicists were satisfied and had no
further interest in reactor-grade plutonium. The burnup was actually far below that typical of commercial LWR
spent fuel of 1977, let alone of today, but the actual isotopic mix has not been revealed.)

However, the Los Alamos one-page memorandum that ERDA released in July 1977 said that the yield was "less
than 20 kilotons of TNT." A fact sheet from DOE in 1994 said specifically that the material was "reactor-grade
plutonium" but that any more details of the yield and isotopic content could help potential proliferators. DOE said
that this information was being provided so that "the American public will have information that is important to the
current debate over nonproliferation issues associated with reactor-grade plutonium that can be separated during
spent fuel reprocessing ..." Also, that it would be useful in "underpinning the requirements for international
safeguards" and "will correct erroneous statements made elsewhere about the potential use of reactor-grade
plutonium for nuclear weapons." This is a prize example of misleading information being released from its formerly
classified status for political purposes.

The advice of some serious analysts today is important: "Make peace on the issue of reactor-grade plutonium."
There already is peace! There is no disagreement about what is physically possible. Selden and Mark's critical
mass curves are correct. Nuclear power spokespersons should be clear about this, and we have not done this very
well in the public domain. But that is only a part of the story. It is like the "supply side." You can't do it if you
don't have the material, and RG-Pu CAN be used to make nuclear explosive devices. Case closed? Not quite!

Nuclear power paid the price for government disclosing part of the story and clamping down on the rest. The image
that emerged was that plutonium diverted from a civilian reprocessing plant provided an easy way for a nation to
obtain nuclear weapons. But it did not take into account the commercial investment in reprocessing and the risk of
losing it (and perhaps being attacked) if the safeguards did work and the theft were detected, let alone thwarted.
Getting the material is the "supply side." The "demand side" is also important. Nuclear weapons nations, those that
are recognized as having a credible nuclear deterrent, must have reliable, deliverable WEAPONS that can be safely
stored and are ready to use. Would it be prudent for a nation to place confidence in a nuclear weapons system based
on a new mix of plutonium isotopes, with no time for testing, and when its objective is a deterrent force to protect
the nation itself, or to threaten another?

The terrorist threat was also raised. A student sketched the design of an atomic bomb and TIME Magazine ran the
article. Could a terrorist group get plutonium? The answer is physical security and safety. But secrecy prevented
the real experts from explaining that although the design was realistic, it was practically textbook, and not only
making it, but making it work would be another ballgame. So the story kept running, and the myth prevailed.

5- JIMMY CARTER

Sometimes secrecy can be used to keep others from realizing that you do not know enough to make your own case.
I will cite one particular example at the Presidential level, but it is not unique. However, in this case, it was crucial
to the formulation of the US policy to stop reprocessing.



Jimmy Carter had served in Admiral Rickover's nuclear submarine program. He knew nuclear physics and some
basic nuclear engineering, but had never been involved in nuclear weapons. In the 1976 campaign against President
Gerald Ford, he decided to criticize the Ford administration for not doing more to stop proliferation. The topic was
way over the heads of most of his listeners, but it made some headlines and put him out front on the issue.

Carter had hardly originated the issue. In fact, the Ford administration had become the victim of its own
nonproliferation efforts. In order to urge additional nations not to build commercial facilities that could be used to
obtain nuclear weapons material, diplomatic negotiations had to be carried on at a high level and with great delicacy.
Ford was actually taking serious steps, but he couldn't tell his own voters about them. His negotiations involved
delicate diplomacy. In fact, the Ford administration had reached secret agreements with France to back away slowly
from Pakistan's and South Korea's reprocessing programs.

However, Ford could take no credit for them during the campaign against Carter because secrecy was essential for
the domestic political survival of those with whom America negotiated. Ford sent Deputy Secretary of State Charles
Robinson to Brazil. Robinson received a commitment from the President of Brazil to stop their reprocessing
program, but only on the condition of secrecy. This worked until after the Carter team's transition briefings, when
Joe Nye announced it in a press conference. "The thing just blew out of the water after that," said Robinson. It was
only after the Carter administration left that Brazil closed out its plans for reprocessing.

Congress had held many hearings on nonproliferation policy. A number of nuclear industry executives and BRDA
officials had testified about the importance of communication and cooperation with our allies, about assurance of
reliable supplies of enriched uranium from us for their reactors, and about developing reprocessing services which
they could purchase. There was testimony on safeguards for plutonium and how safeguards would affect the cost of
reprocessing. The issue was not new, and there was a deep resource of expertise available on these subjects. But
that resource was tapped only selectively, either for the Ford-Mitre study or for the secret report that the new Carter
administration called for. PRM-15, thought to be the basis for the Carter decision, remains classified to this day.

It was never opened for debate in Congress, never published for comment, and Carter had only limited discussions
of it with a few members of his staff. In fact, no one on his staff had any background in or experience related to the
subject. And the new President had little faith in the judgment of industry leaders. He did not know any of them,
nor did he trust them. He just believed that their limited financial objectives were all they cared about.

Carter had made up his mind that he personally was going to find a "comprehensive solution" to this proliferation
issue.

Bert Carp was a White House assistant. He told me, "We did become a relatively anti-nuclear administration. And I
think that the reason we did was fundamentally that Carter had a lack of confidence that human beings were going to
be able to manage these technological processes wisely, that it would work out and that it would be safe. Not that it
couldn't be made to work on paper, because it could be made to work on paper. But that real people were going to
be able to implement this stuff, and he wasn't sure they could, because, you know, he served on nuclear submarines!

"He had this set of beliefs: of a path of how we really had to change the way we were doing business and we have to
subsidize renewable resources and conservation. And the only other path is, we're going to engineer our way out of
this. I just think that as an engineer, he rejected that path. I do think that on nuclear issues Carter had an engineer's
distrust of these solutions. He was a lot more suspicious of the engineers than he was of the economists. He bought
the stuff he knew the least about."

I can hardly imagine two Presidents who could be more different in their decision making than Jimmy Carter and
Gerald Ford. Ford was a "people-person." He discussed decisions extensively with the key people in his
administration, listened to others. When decision time came, he would lay out his choice and listen to the give and
take between them as they argued their concerns about the impacts and possible political repercussions. Then he
would propose his decision and test it on them, and make adjustments until he was satisfied.

Like any President, Jimmy Carter received input on issues from his staff and the executive agencies. Unlike many
other Presidents, Carter depended heavily on written reports and summaries. He read voraciously, studying items in
detail, and making marginal notes in thick documents. He read long reports. Finally, he insisted on a one-page
decision memo from his top staff. He would then retire to the now-familiar anteroom off the Oval Office, review his
information and pray. Then he came back into the Oval Office and announced his decision.



And from that point on, Jimmy Carter had precious little interest in hearing any doubts or concerns. Once the
decision was made, he preferred not to reconsider. He was satisfied that he had done the right thing. He believed
that he could explain to the American people or to foreign heads of state why it was the right thing to do, and then
they would accept his reasoning. He liked that part. He hated the other part: selling his decisions to skeptics in
Congress.

The President contacted Premier Giscard D'Estaing of France. He told him that he had decided to stop U. S.
reprocessing to send a message to the rest of the world, and that he believed that other nations would follow his lead.
Giscard D'Estaing called Andre Giraud, head of the French nuclear program. Giraud promptly ordered his
engineering managers to triple the planned capacity of the new reprocessing plant at Cap La Hague.

6- SECRETS REVEALED

At the time that President Carter issued his nuclear policy statement, the Savannah River laboratory was putting
together a final report on safeguards of reprocessing and separated plutonium. Its number was 1554D. ("D" stands
for Draft.) The White House ordered work stopped and all copies recalled. (Some still exist, of course.) The report
was to have played a technical role in the evaluation of a generic environmental impact statement on reprocessing
and recycling (GESMO). But rather than permit the public hearings on the GESMO, which would have included the
issues of safeguards, the administration told the NRC to cease and desist.

The White House also ordered the destruction of thousands and thousands of pamphlets that the AEC had published
for distribution to students, civic organizations and libraries in the U. S. and abroad. The objects of this book
burning were the pamphlets that described reprocessing, the breeder reactor and the nuclear fuel cycle. Even the
ones on high-level waste disposal were recalled so that they could be rewritten for direct geologic disposal of spent
fuel.

Before he retired from Congress, Sen. Daniel Patrick Moynihan wrote a book called "Secrecy."14 Secrecy is for
losers," says Moynihan. It is not that simple, of course. Moynihan deals with the Manhattan Project and the spies,
the Pentagon Papers and the Vietnam War, the Freedom of Information Act, and secrecy throughout the Cold War.
He talks of secrecy as a tool that political leaders learn to manipulate. He quotes Max Frankel, editor of the New
York Times: "Presidents soon came to realize that even harmless secrets were coins of power to be hoarded."15

Information in the public domain is not, by definition, unclassified. Sometimes it shows up by mistake. This makes
a headline out of an expose' of information which is of dubious accuracy and credibility. Example: Student designs
bomb! Or, a decade later: "Secrets of the H-Bomb revealed!" An error by a classification officer allowed a
technical memorandum about H-bomb design to be released with a package of declassified documents. A couple of
years later, Howard Morland, a nuclear disarmament activist found it and published an article in The Progressive. It
made headlines in the national press. But even knowing all the information in Morland's article, a reader neither
knows how to make an H-bomb nor could he put together the resources to make one. But it was quite a story!

News informs people about things they do not know. Marketing news is a huge business. Every PR firm in the
world owes its success to the importance of getting a story into the media. And it is not easy. The media have
access to hundreds of times as much information than they can publish. They make choices of what to print. All too
often, the choice hinges on what their audience will watch, read or like.

In this day of cybermedia and search capabilities, one thing cannot be counted on. If an item appears somewhere, it
might - and one cannot be sure that it will or will not - appear somewhere else. And if the concern is national
security, one cannot take the chance that it will disappear like a pebble in a pond. The reaction? Restrict! Classify!
Require "Need to know!" As more information is released, the government feels forced to extend secrecy to more
and more information, some of which is not vital to security. This bogs down the system, and certainly undermines
the freedom and creativity of scientists.

Maintaining secrecy is easiest when even the existence of the secret is unknown outside the classified community.1

If something is truly critical, as was the Manhattan Project during World War II, security policy is to prevent others
from knowing that there are secret things out there. The U. S. calls them "black" projects. Sometimes it is even
impossible to deny that they exist, which makes the challenge of security even tougher. In fact, the era of real
secrets is far from over. But black projects are the rare exception, and not the rule.



7- CONCLUSION

The movie "13 Days" is the story of the Kennedy White House during the Cuban Missile Crisis.17 Reviewers have
pointed out that the courage of the Kennedy's to call Khrushchev's bluff- the key theme of the film - was not the
whole story. Secrecy again! Bobby Kennedy secretly negotiated with Khrushchev to reach a quid pro quo under
which the U. S. would remove its nuclear missiles from Turkey, but at a later time, dissociated from the crisis, thus
preserving a heroic posture for the home audience.

Americans learned only during the presidential campaign of Vice-President Gore's secret negotiations with Russia's
then Vice-Premier Victor Chernomyrden and the deals that were cut on energy, money, and international relations.

And then, of course, there are the breeches of secrecy at our own National Laboratories. This is what New York
Times headlines are made of. Something different; something unexpected; something that puts a nation's security at
risk! Or did it? The books are not in the stores yet, so we have not heard the last of the story. But the price has
already been paid in loss of morale and respect in an important part of America's technological structure.

No administration can operate without secrecy. But when secrecy is used to establish policies that are unsound,
sooner or later the facts will emerge. By that time, the damage may have been done, and perhaps the citizens will
ultimately pay the price rather than the officials who pretended to be statesmen.

REFERENCES

1 Rhodes, Richard, "The Making of the Atomic Bomb, " Simon and Schuster (1986)
2 Years later the son of compartmentalization, the "need to know" became a part of the "Confidential," "Secret" and
"Top Secret" hierarchy of classification.
3 Bernard Goldschmidt, "The Atomic Complex." ANS, LaGrange Park, IL (1982) Goldschmidt provides this quote,
and he also lists several well-known histories of the U. S. and U. K. nuclear weapons programs as his references.
4 ibid pg. 22
5 ibid pg. 30
6 ibid pg. 34 Goldschmidt tells about the mystery of the name Maud. Niels Bohr had sent a telegram to a colleague
in Britain asking for news of Maud. He guessed that it meant "Military Applications of Atomic Disintegration" but
for whatever reason, the name stuck. Bohr was asking about the governess for his children who were residing in
England.
7 ibid pg. 48 -52
8 Goldschmidt (ibid) tells (Pg. 84) that the U. S. Army had thrown five Japanese cyclotrons into the sea. Gen.
Groves himself had approved the order. Meanwhile, the Supreme Allied Command had just authorized the use of
the best of these cyclotrons for biological research.
9 Henry DeWolf Smyth, "Atomic Energy for Military Purposes," Princeton Univ. Press (1948)
10 I remember watching President Eisenhower deliver this address on one of the few black-and-white television sets
in Ithaca NY that was not in a bar but in the living room of a fraternity house.
11 "Nuclear Power Issues and Choices" Spurgeon M. Keeny, Jr. editor, sponsored by the Ford Foundation,
administered by The Mitre Corporation, Ballinger, NY (1977)
12 Selden's slides were treated as Secret, but were shown to these experts by permission from the White House.
They have all been declassified and many people have copies in their files.
13 J. Carson Mark, "Reactor-Grade Plutonium's Explosive Properties" Nuclear Control Institute, August, 1990
14 Daniel Patrick Moynihan, "Secrecy," (Introduction by Richard Gid Powers) Yale University Press, (1998)
15 Max Frankel, "Top Secret," New York Times Magazine, June 16, 1996
16 William M. Arkin, "Waging Secrecy," Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, March 1985, pg. 5
17 "13 Days" a film starring Kevin Costner, New Line Cinema, released January, 2001


